MINUTES OF MEETING OF CAVAN COUNTY COUNCIL HELD ON

11th FEBRUARY, 2013 IN THE COUNCIL CHAMBER, COURTHOUSE, CAVAN
COUNCILLOR P. O’REILLY, CATHAOIRLEACH PRESIDING

PRESENT:
Councillors M. Argue, W. Bennett, D. Blake, A. Boylan, C. Boylan, D. Boylan, A. Boyle, Damien Brady, Danny Brady, G. Brady, F. Curtin, J. P. Feeley, M. Maguire Lynch, P. McDonald, S. McKiernan, P. McVitty, G. Murray, J. O’Hare, S. P. O’Reilly, P. Smith, S. Smith, V. Smith, P. Walsh
IN ATTENDANCE:

J. Keyes, County Manager

J. McLoughlin, Director of Services

D. Maguire, Head of Finance






G. Finn, Director of Services





E. Doyle, Director of Services






E. McGinn, Senior Staff Officer 

1. (a) To confirm Minutes of Meeting of Cavan County Council held on 14 January, 2013.
It was:



Proposed by Councillor Danny Brady

 
        Seconded by Councillor A. Boylan

      
       And




Resolved:

 “that Minutes of Meeting held on 14 January 2013 be hereby approved.

(b)  To confirm Minutes of Joint Meeting of Cavan County Council & Fermanagh District Council held on 21 January, 2013.


It was:



Proposed by Councillor S. Smith

         Seconded by Councillor P. McVitty

             And




Resolved:

 “that Minutes of Joint Meeting of Cavan County Council & Fermanagh District Council held on 21 January 2013 be hereby approved.
2. To note Minutes of Meeting of Environment and Water Services Strategic Policy Committee held on 22 June 2012.
Noted
3. To note County Manager’s Orders.
Noted.
4. Launch of a Cavan County Council Library Service initiative for the Gathering: Postcards celebrating Cavan – Past and Present.
A Library Service Initiative for The Gathering was launched at the meeting.  Ms. Josephine Brady, County Librarian informed the meeting that three thousand postcards celebrating Cavan – Past and Present have been produced from the Local Studies Photographic Collection.  She stated that the postcards will be sent to Cavan relatives and friends living abroad to encourage them to return to Cavan during the Gathering year.  Each member received a pack of sixty postcards and Ms. Brady asked that they send them to a Cavan relative or friend living abroad to attend the Gathering in 2013.
5. To approve Roadworks Programme 2013.

It was:

Proposed by Councillor A. Boylan
        
Seconded by Councillor P. McVitty


   And


          Resolved:

“that the Roadworks Programme 2013 be hereby approved”.
Mr. Joe McLoughlin, Director of Services gave a detailed account of the 2013 Road Works Programme stating that the total grant allocation for the county in 2013 from Government and local authority resources totalled almost €26m.  €16.1m of the monies will go towards National Roads and €9.76m to Regional Roads.  He stated that €2.15m will be provided from the Council’s own resources.  Mr. McLoughlin stated that the allocation for the National Roads includes funding to continue construction of the N3 Butlersbridge to Belturbet Improvement Scheme, to complete the construction of the N55 Corduff Stage 3 Road Realignment, complete construction of the N55 Dundavan Mullaghoran Realignment and continue the planning and design stage of the N55 Corduff to South of Killydoon Realignment.  Mr. McLoughlin stated that a sum of €400,000 has been allocated to the Council to complete the preliminary design of the Cavan to Dundalk East West route.  The 2013 allocation also provides for safety improvements on 5 schemes.  Mr. McLoughlin stated that given the lower level of funding this year, priority will be given to preventing further deterioration of the road network.  Mr. McLoughlin stated that no allocation for the Local Improvement Scheme was provided in the Department for Transport allocation for 2013 though local authorities could use up to seven per cent of their discretionary grant towards such schemes.  Mr. McLoughlin stated that given the current need to protect the existing public road network the Council is not in a position to consider this option in 2013.  Mr. McLoughlin stated that the Community Involvement Scheme whereby local authorities set aside 7.5% of their restoration improvement or restoration maintenance programme is being suspended for 2013.  He stated that it is intended to operate a pilot revised community involvement scheme in 2013 and local authorities will be requested to directly seek funds from the Department under the pilot scheme where they wish to undertake such projects.
The members welcomed the Roadworks Programme for 2013 and the general feeling was that the Government should reinstate the Local Improvement Scheme.

Councillor G. Murray proposed that a deputation from Cavan County Council led by the Cathaoirleach meet with the Minister for Transport to seek extra funding for County Cavan.  This was seconded by Councillor J.P. Feeley.
Councillor C. Boylan proposed that the Council write to the Minister of Transport asking that special funding be made available in relation to flooding throughout the county.  This was seconded by Councillor W. Bennett. 

6. (a) In accordance with Section 85 of the Local Government Act 2001, to approve Cavan County Council entering into an agreement with Meath County Council whereby Meath County Council will act as lead authority for the carrying out of the Rehabilitation works on Christy’s Bridge L7039.

It was:



Proposed by Councillor S. McKiernan

         Seconded by Councillor J. O’Hare

             And




Resolved:

“that in accordance with Section 85 of the Local Government Act 2001, Cavan County Council entering into an agreement with Meath County Council whereby Meath County Council will act as lead authority for the carrying out of the Rehabilitation works on Christy’s Bridge L7039 be hereby approved.”
(b) In accordance with Section 85 of the Local Government Act 2001, to approve Cavan County Council entering into an agreement with Meath County Council
whereby Cavan County Council will act as lead authority for the carrying out of the Rehabilitation works on Cloggagh Bridge L7603.

It was:



Proposed by Councillor S. McKiernan


         Seconded by Councillor J. O’Hare


             And




Resolved:

“that in accordance with Section 85 of the Local Government Act 2001, Cavan County Council entering into an agreement with Meath County Council whereby Cavan County Council will act as lead authority for the carrying out of the Rehabilitation works on Cloggagh Bridge L7603 be hereby approved”.
7.
To approve attendance of members at the following:
· AMAI Spring Seminar 2013 which will be held in the Brandon House Hotel, New Ross on 15/16 February 2013.
Councillors M. Maguire Lynch, D. Boylan, P. McVitty, W. Bennett, S. McKiernan, D. Blake, J.P. Feeley, N. Smyth
· ICBAN Seminar on Community Planning to be held in Ranfurly House Arts & Visitor Centre, Dungannon on 22 February, 2013.
Councillors M. Maguire Lynch, W. Bennett, M. Argue
· Colmcille Winter School Conference to be held in Gartan, Letterkenny from 22-24 February, 2013.
Councillors P. McVitty, A. Boyle, S. Smith, P. Walsh, G. Murray
· Celtic Conferences “Public Health Seminar on HSE Tobacco Control Policy” to be held at the Celtic Ross Hotel, Rosscarbery, Co. Cork from 22-24 February, 2013.
Councillors S.P. O’Reilly, F. Curtin, J.P. Feeley
· Mid West Regional Authority Annual Conference to be held in the Horse and Jockey Hotel, Thurles from 28th February to 1st March, 2013.
Councillors S. McKiernan, Danny Brady, J.P. Feeley, P. Walsh, N. Smyth
· Association of County & City Councils Annual Conference to be held in the Tower Hotel, Waterford City on 7 & 8 March 2013.
Councillors M. Maguire Lynch, A. Boylan, D. Boylan, P. McVitty, W. Bennett, S. McKiernan, P. Smith, D. Blake, M. Argue, P. Walsh, F. Curtin, S.P. O’Reilly, Danny Brady, J.P. Feeley, G. Murray, N. Smyth.
· Dundalk Chamber of Commerce “Sustainable Tourism – Practical ideas for your business” Conference to be held in the Ballymascanlon House Hotel, Dundalk on 24 April 2013.
No nominees.
8.
(a) To note replies from Deputy Caoimhghin O Caolain, Leo Kinsella – HSE, Stephen Doran, Department of Health, Deputy Sean Conlon, Deputy Heather Humphries regarding home help service.
Noted.  Councillor J.P. Feeley was disappointed with the Minister’s response in relation to home help service and he asked that the members of Cavan County Council on the HSE Committee raise this topic at the next meeting.  This was agreed.
(b) To note reply from Leo Kinsella, Health Service Executive regarding Primary School Dental Services in County Cavan.
Noted.  Mr. Ger Finn, Director of Services informed the meeting that Mr. Kinsella and Dr. Fergal Connolly have now agreed to meet with the elected members on Tuesday 5th March, 2013 in Drumalee Health Centre at 10.30am.  All members agreed to attend. 
(c) To note reply from Una Grady, Social Welfare Services Office in relation to free travel scheme.
Councillor S. Smith was disappointed with the reply from Ms. Una Grady in relation to free travel scheme.  He noted that Ms. Grady stated in her letter that it is not possible to accept any new routes into the scheme at present.  Councillor Smith proposed that the Council write to Ms. Grady informing her that this is not a new route as it was already run by Bus Eireann and has now been replaced by a private operator.  This was seconded by Councillor P. McVitty.
(d) To note reply from Mr. Brendan Ryan, Chief Executive Officer, Courts Service in relation to proposed closures of Ballyconnell and Virginia Courts.
Noted.  
Votes of Sympathy:

Councillor P. Reilly on behalf of Cavan County Council extended his sincerest sympathy to the wife Caroline, children Niall and Amy, parents Hugh & Peggy, sisters and brothers and extended family of the late Detective Garda Adrian Donohoe. Councillor P. Reilly stated that it was revolting to see members of criminal gangs have the tri-colour draped over their coffins when they die and felt that this should not be allowed. 

Councillor C. Boylan joined with the members in extending deepest sympathy to the Donohoe family.  He condemned the glorification of violence on television programmes stating that they should not be shown at prime times as it sets a bad example for younger people watching them.
The members in turn expressed their sympathies with the Donohoe Family.
Mr. Jack Keyes, Manager offered his condolences to the Donohoe family on behalf of the Executive.
Councillor S.P. O’Reilly proposed a vote of sympathy to Councillor Danny Brady on the death of his brother John.  He stated that John was well known through his involvement in GAA, Politics and his Insurance Business.  
Councillor S. McKiernan on behalf of the Fine Gael party extended their sympathies to the Brady Family.  He stated that the large numbers at the funeral spoke for John’s involvement in many fields.

Councillor G. Brady on behalf of the Sinn Fein party offered their sympathies to the Brady Family on the death of John.

Mr. Jack Keyes, Manager offered his sympathies to the Brady Family on behalf of the Executive.

A vote of sympathy was also passed with Mrs. Mary Hanley, Ramor Theatre on the death of her mother Mrs. Bridget Mooney.

A minutes silence was held in memory of the deceased and the meeting was adjourned for five minutes.
MEMBERS’ ITEMS – DEFERRED FROM JANUARY MEETING

1.
Cavan County Council request the appropriate Minister to introduce a reclamation grant as a result of the recent wet weather.

Councillor W. Bennett proposed that the Council write to the Minister for Agriculture asking him to make available a scheme of funding aimed at allowing farmers to reclaim flooded lands.  He stated that thousands of acres of land around the county are currently under water due to the adverse weather conditions and if local farmers were helped to fund drainage schemes they would get their farms back to full production sooner rather than later.  He stated that poor drainage in soil means that farmers are forced to spend more to keep their animals in doors in order to protect land.    

Councillor G. Murray seconded the proposal.  He stated that the banks should show a level of greater cooperation to farmers particularly at this time when access to funding is of vital importance for the survival of many farmers around the country.


2.
That Cavan County Council notes the contents of the Retail Ireland Report ‘Tackling the Black Market and Retail Crime’ which outlines the devastating impact illegal gangland activity is having on our retailers and on jobs.  That Cavan County Council support the recommendations contained in the report to tackle the activity of criminal gangs in the smuggling of cigarettes, fuel and other counterfeit goods which is estimated to cost the taxpayer €860 million per annum and that Cavan County Council communicate that decision to the relevant Government Ministers and Departments.  Furthermore, that Cavan County Council invite representatives from Retail Ireland, our Local Chamber of Commerce and local retailers to address an upcoming meeting of the Council on the subject.

Councillor J.P. Feeley stated that the Retail Ireland Report “Tackling the Black Market and Retail Crime” states that the black market in Ireland is large by international standards, that the sale of counterfeit and smuggled goods, illegal tobacco and alcohol had reached epidemic proportions and that the already difficult conditions faced by retailers are being exacerbated by criminal activity.  He stated that the report estimates costs to the Irish tax payer at over €860m per annum.  Jobs are also being lost as retailers struggle to cope with the sale of such goods at local markets.  He stated that the public need to realise the devastating impact this illegal activity is having on local retailers and local jobs.  He stated that penalties in this Country are inadequate when it comes to dealing with this type of crime.  He stated that among the recommendations in the report are that instead of fines, a reduction in current and future state payments, benefits and concessions should be introduced, criminal assets should be seized and awards of up to €10,000 should be given to people who report an illegal trade which results in a summary conviction.  He proposed that the Council write to the relevant Government Ministers supporting the recommendations contained in the report to tackle illegal activity in the smuggling of cigarettes, fuel and other counterfeit goods.  He also proposed that the Council invite representatives from Retail Ireland and Local Chambers of Commerce to attend a future meeting to discuss the subject. This was seconded by Councillor P. Walsh.

Councillor C. Boylan stated that anyone in business today is up against counterfeit products.  He stated that there are diesel laundering plants found at numerous locations but yet no heavy penalties are placed on them.  


Councillor P. Smith stated that the black market is costing our country.  He asked why diesel has to be coloured and stated that the one colour should be used for all and let the agricultural sector claim the VAT back on their diesel. 

Councillor D. Blake stated that a lot of products on the market are open to abuse and fraud.  

3.
That Cavan County Council calls on the Minister for Social Protection to amend the criteria for eligibility for Community Employment Schemes to allow under 25s to participate in all schemes as many of them are now long term unemployed.

Councillor G. Brady stated that 30% of the youth unemployed in this Country are under the age of 25.  She stated that the current system and criteria applied for Community Employment Schemes was excluding young people from such schemes and from gaining both employment and experience which would be beneficial to them getting back into the workforce. Councillor Brady proposed that the Council write to the Minister for Social Protection asking her Department to amend the criteria for eligibility for Community Employment Schemes to allow under 25’s to participate. 

Councillor P. McDonald seconded this proposal.  He stated that he was Chairman of Bailieborough Community Development Association and the skills that those on the schemes had learned and subsequently carried on into future employment was invaluable.
Councillor S. McKiernan stated that the availability of work on such schemes gave people purpose, hope and a sense of dignity.
4.
Update on lighting situation in private estates in Bailieborough.
5.
Update on vacant Council properties in Bailieborough.


Councillor S. McKiernan called for an update on the lighting situation in private estates in Bailieborough and also an update on the number of vacant Council properties in Bailieborough.  He stated that of late lights that were on in private estates are now being turned off and residents want to know why.  He stated that estates that are in darkness, especially over the winter period is not acceptable and is a Health & Safety issue.  

Councillor S. McKiernan stated that subject to a recent internal briefing there were 21 Council houses unoccupied in Bailieborough.  He stated that it is not good to see houses boarded up and being vandalised.  He stated that we are sending out the wrong message and disincentive to people moving into the area.


Councillor P. McDonald stated that there are two or three housing estates in Bailieborough with no public lighting and anti-social behavior is becoming an issue particularly at night in these estates.  He urged the Council to put people into these vacant Council houses.


Mr. Ger Finn, Director of Services stated that in relation to the public lighting Bailieborough is no different to any other area within the County.  He stated that estates that are not taken over by the Council are the responsibility of the developers or a management company.  He stated that until such time as the Council takes over these estates they will not be responsible for public lighting.  He stated that the Council is due to take over 25 estates in the next few years.

Mr. Joe McLoughlin, Director of Services stated that there were 160 Council houses in Bailieborough and out of that 21 are currently vacant.  He stated that the average time for a property to remain vacant was between five weeks and two years.  He stated that there was a bigger issue regarding vacant properties in some housing estates in Bailieborough than elsewhere in the county.  He also noted that the state in which some houses were left by previous tenants, the cost of repairs, applicants refusing houses offered to them and an anti-social element amongst some residents all contributed to the length of time it took to re-let a house.  Mr. McLoughlin stressed that anti social behaviour applied to only a small minority of residents but it still had an effect on the Council being able to find occupiers for certain properties.


Item in relation to development charges.


Councillor S. P. O’Reilly on behalf of the Fianna Fail Group referred to a situation where residents in a Wicklow housing estate are being asked to pay the outstanding development fees owed by the developer of the estate.  Councillor O’Reilly called on Cavan County Council to ensure that such a practice would not be adopted in Cavan.

Mr. Ger Finn, Director of Services stated that Cavan County Council are not considering this option and stated that this would remain unless Government policy changed on the matter.
6.
Calling on the Council to introduce a scheme for incentivise small businesses to develop and set up business in our towns particularly in unused buildings on our Main Streets.


Councillor D. Blake called on Cavan County Council to explore ways of introducing a scheme which would see the hundreds of vacant commercial properties on main streets around the county utilized for start-up businesses.  He stated that a scheme whereby businesses would receive discounts on the payment of rates for a period, while also paying VAT and other taxes through their business would both add vitality and employment to many Cavan towns.  

Councillor J. O’Hare asked that a taskforce be established within the Council to identify these vacant properties and determine how best to help these towns.

Councillor A. Boyle stated that a taskforce should be established with the co-operation of the Chambers of Commerce within the County.  


Mr. Jack Keyes, Manager stated that the Council is acutely aware of the issue of vacant commercial properties within the County.  Mr. Keyes stated that the local authority remains willing to work with local chambers of commerce and all parties in bringing forward ideas that would assist not only utilising commercial space in towns but also creating much needed employment as a result.  He stated that a group would be established to discuss the issue.

MEMBERS’ ITEMS – FEBRUARY

8.
Proposed closure of Virginia Courthouse.

9.
That Cava n County Council call on the Court Service to maintain sittings of the District Court in Ballyconnell.

13.
To discuss proposed closure of District Court in Ballyconnell.
Councillor P. O’Reilly stated that he strongly opposed the closure of court sittings in Virginia.  He stated that quite a significant amount of money was spent on refurbishing Virginia Courthouse in recent years and it was not feasible to close it.  He stated that there is a separate Garda division based in Bailieborough and there are a large number of towns in the catchment area.  He stated that if court cases were transferred to Cavan it would be a round trip of 50km for people who may have to wait a whole day in court waiting on a case to be heard.  He stated that this would also leave Bailieborough Garda District without the force for a day.

Councillor P. Smith also stated that he opposed the closure of Virginia Court.  He stated that when you lose a court in a local community it also brings a loss to the economy.  Councillor P. McVitty stated that he strongly opposed the closure of Ballyconnell Court services.  He stated that the proposed closure of Ballyconnell Court would mean people in West Cavan will have to travel up to 72km to court.  He noted that when there were previous consolidation of the court services with the closure of Dowra, Belturbet, Cootehill and Bailieborough, members were told that these would be the last closures for a long time.
Councillor Damien Brady stated that when Belturbet Court closed we were led to believe that Ballyconnell would remain open.

Councillor J.P. Feeley stated that now there were just three district courts in the County when previously there had been nine. He stated that a number of years ago the Courts Service consolidated the courts in West Cavan on the commitment that the court would continue in Ballyconnell.  
Mr. Jack Keyes, Manager stated that the Council was assured that the consolidation of Court Services the last time would be the last one for a long time.  He stated that a clear commitment was given that the three district courts would remain. 

It was agreed to make Cavan County Council’s views known to the Courts Service.
10.
That Cavan County Council calls on the management of Ulster Bank to reverse the decision to shut bank branches across County Cavan.

11.
That the Council calls on the banks to provide adequate services in rural areas.

14.
Call on Cavan County Council to write to the executive of the Ulster Bank to re-think the decision to close the branches in Killeshandra and Belturbet.

Councillor John Paul Feeley stated that the decision by Ulster Bank to close branches at Killeshandra, Belturbet, Kilnaleck and the sub branch in Swanlinbar was a devastating blow to communities across the Region and will have a serious impact on customers especially those in business.  Councillor Feeley stated that there should be an obligation on companies such as banks to provide facilities in towns around Ireland.

 Councillor D. Boylan stated that the loss of a bank is a serious blow to local towns.  He stated that in Kilnaleck customers have already been told that their accounts are being transferred to the Ulster Bank branch in Ballyjamesduff.  He stated that shopkeepers will now have to carry more cash exposing themselves to greater risk.  He stated that the Ulster Bank is one of the finest buildings in Kilnaleck which will now turn into another derelict site.  Councillor D. Boylan proposed that the Council seek a meeting with Senior Management of the Ulster Bank.  This was seconded by Councillor P. McVitty.
Councillor M. Maguire Lynch stated that older people living in rural locations with no access to regular transport relied heavily on having a banking service located nearby.

Councillor S. McKiernan stated that the whips had agreed that the Council would write to the Papal Nuncio to sent good wishes to Pope Benedict XVI on the announcement of his Retirement.
Items 7 and 12 were deferred.
Meeting concluded at 6.50p.m.

Chairman: ____________________________  Date: ___________________________

Certified Correct: ____________________________
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